





Low Income Oversight Board (LIOB)

Wednesday, June 2, 2010

San Diego County Administration Building 
1600 Pacific Highway, Room 302/303

San Diego, CA 92101

10 AM – 4 PM

Call - In Number 1-866-687-1443 - Participants Code 737358#
LIOB Board Members Present:
Chairman Jason Wimbley, Commissioner Dian M. Grueneich, Dave Stephenson, Ortensia Lopez, Louise Perez, Faith Bautista and Allan Rago

Board Members Participating by Teleconference: Janine Scancarelli and Lavern Mitchell

Absent:  Jose Atilio Hernandez and Len Canty, 

California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:
Sarita Sarvate, Kelly Hymes, Tory Francisco, Dan Olson and Zaida Amaya

Public Present:
Joy Yamagata, Gregg Lawless, Yvette Vazquez, Cramen Rudshagen, Delia Meraz, Tina Nguyen, Linda Fontes, Frances Thompson, Mary O’Drain, Sandra Cordova, John Fasana, Don Arambula, Jack Parkhill, Maurcio Blanco, Richard Genece, Sheila Lee, David Clark, Lydia Flores, Merle Preston, Cynthia Amador

Teleconference Participants: 

Lydia  Flores- American Insulation, Noah  Aserin- Greenlining, Kyle Jeferey- RHA; Hugh Yao- SCG, Arlene Notvoney- ACCESS, Richard Shaw- ASSERT,  inaudible, SCE, Marissa Martin, SoCal Forum

Meeting Called to Order by Acting Chair Hernandez at 10:10 am

Item 1: Welcome and Introductions—Jason Wimbley, LIOB Chair & Dian M. Grueneich, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (15 minutes) Standing Item



Chairman Wimbley welcomed Board Members, staff and public to the LIOB meeting.

Item 2: Public Comments—Facilitated by Board Chair (15 minutes) Informational Item



There were no public comments.


Item 3: Update: Overview of CPUC CARE/LIEE Activities—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (15 minutes) Standing Item



Ms. Sarvate provided an update for the recent and upcoming CARE/LIEE Activities.

Ms. Sarvate’s report included a discussion of the Commission’s adoption of four resolutions approving the four IOU proposals for transferring CARE funds to a new fund.  This new fund will be used to leverage with American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) federal funds.  Ms. Sarvate also reported that the Energy Division staff issued the new annual eligibility guidelines for CARE and LIEE; the income guidelines increased by 2.7% this year.  Ms. Sarvate’s report can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/3.%20Recent%20&%20Upcoming%20CPUC%20CARE-LIEE%20Activities%20sbs.doc
Item 4: Staff Reports – CPUC Staff Representatives Standing Items



· Update: Disconnection OIR – Kelly Hymes, CPUC (10 minutes)

Ms. Hymes reported that a revised proposed decision (PD) had not been issued yet.  Once a PD is issue Ms. Hymes will provide a brief outline to the LIOB.

· Update: ARRA TANF CARE Funding Project – Tory Francisco, CPUC Energy Division (10 minutes)

Mr. Francisco provided a summary of the CARE/ARRA Assistance Program.  Mr. Francisco explained that the Order Instituting Rulemaking Addressing the Issue of Utility Service Disconnection (Disconnection OIR) directed the utilities to apply for matching funds through the ARRA/Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) emergency fund.  These funds would be used to provide customers who have arrearages, with financial assistance to pay for the arrearages; thus decreasing disconnections.  TANF is a block grant program designed to help move recipients into work.  TANF funds are federally administered by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services through the California Department of Social Services (CDSS).   

The Commission approved the utilities to use $10 million in CARE funds with $40 million in matching federal funds ($1 in CARE funds for every $4 in TANF/ARRA funds) for a total program budget of $50 million.  The utilities will contract with The Salvation Army (TSA) to administer the program.  Customers may apply for the assistance through TSA.  Mr. Francisco noted that these funds are exclusively for the use of IOU customers and that although the Disconnection OIR invited the small multi-jurisdictional utilities (SMJU) to apply, none did.  According to the guidelines for the ARRA funds, TSA must dispense the funds by September 30, 2010.

Board Member Bautista asked whether there was a minimum or maximum amount of assistance and whether TSA is doing any outreach.  Mr. Francisco replied that there is not a specific amount set at this time and added that TSA is active in every county in California.  Once the funding is approved by the federal government, the IOUs’ and TSA’s outreach will both be used to notify families eligible for this assistance.  

Commissioner Grueneich commented that the Commission and she have put a very high priority on this project.  She thanked staff and the utilities for their hard work and dedication to get this program moving quickly.  Commissioner Grueneich recommending developing a fact sheet in collaboration with TSA, the IOUs and the California Department of Social Services to spread the word about this assistance opportunity. 

Board Member Perez asked whether there is a limitation on the duplication of benefits.  Mr. Francisco responded that because this is a separate funding source specifically for bill payment to prevent disconnection then there is no limitation.

Chairman Wimbley commented that this is a tremendous opportunity for low-income communities and hopes that the application is funded and that going forward they can look at ways to ensure full coordination of these benefits and dollars with other existing resources available to the low-income communities.

Commissioner Grueneich requested that the success of this program be documented and reported to Congress and the White House Administration.  We need to let them know that this helped California and that California is very interested in participating in future opportunities such as this one.

Mr. Francisco’s report can be reviewed and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/4b.%20CARE%20TANF%20Presentation%20for%20LIOB%20060210%20Final.ppt 

Ms. Hymes commented that the municipal utilities (munis) also had the opportunity to apply for these funds. Unfortunately, because many agencies are currently resource limited, many munis may have been unable to dedicate resources to develop and submit an application.  Ms. Hymes also noted that she contacted the Commission’s Consumer Affairs Branch to ask whether there has been a rise in the disconnection numbers for SMJUs.  Fortunately, these numbers are low. 

· Update: Workforce, Education & Training Needs Assessment– Kelly Hymes, CPUC (10 minutes)

Ms. Hymes provided an overview and update on the California Workforce Education & Training Needs Assessment for Energy Efficiency and Demand-Side Management (CWNA).  She informed the Board that they would be invited to hear about the results of the assessment at a “Green Workforce Summit” in December.  Information and feedback obtained from the Summit would be included in a final report to be issued in late 2010.  Ms. Hymes report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/4c.%20CA%20W orkforce%20Education%20&%20Training%20NA%20Project%20Overview.ppt 

· 2012-2014 IOU LIEE/CARE Portfolio Planning Process & Key Issues – Dan Olson, CPUC (10 minutes)

Mr. Olson provided an overview on the LIEE/CARE Portfolio Planning Process for the next budget cycle.  Mr. Olson noted that the information provided in the presentation should be considered tentative; there will be much more planning and refinement between now and the final application.  The IOU’s have seen the timeline for the application process and have submitted a draft.  They have also requested to maintain the current cycle 2012-2014 and not sync up with the general EE cycle.  Commission staff will work with the Administrative Law Judge to issue a ruling in October that will provide a guidance document template for IOU’s to use for creating their next set of budget applications.  The IOUs will begin preparing applications in January 2011.  Staff requested that the IOUs hold multiple public workshops throughout the spring of 2011. Final applications will be submitted in May 2011.

Mr. Olson’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/4d.%202012-2014%20Budget%20Applications%20Guidance%20Document%20Overview-2.ppt 

Item 5: Utilities’ Reports—Utility Representatives  



· Update:  CARE/LIEE Program Implementation (30 minutes) Discussion/Standing Item
Mr. John Fasana of SCE, on behalf of all four IOUs, presented an update on LIEE and CARE activities.  Commissioner Grueneich congratulated the utilities for their improved CARE penetration rates and encouraged the utilities to continue with their efforts.  The IOUs’ report can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/5a.%20CARE-LIEE%20Program%20Implementation.ppt 

· Customer Disconnections Report (10 minutes) Discussion/Standing Item
Mr. Fasana provided the disconnection data from March through April 2010.  Edison’s representative commented that non-CARE customers who have fallen behind on their payments are being targeted and if qualified, they are offered to apply for the CARE program.  Ms. Fontes representing PG&E commented that although it is not required for PG&E to take the information on the customers who might be facing termination, it is PG&E’s number one priority and marketing tool to enroll customers in the CARE program.  She also reminded the Board that customers who do not qualify for CARE may qualify for the Family Energy Rate Assistance (FERA) program.  The IOUs’ disconnection report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/5b.%20Disconnection%20Slide_June_2010LIOB.ppt 

· Impacts of Title 24 – (15 minutes)  Discussion/Informational Item
Mr. Fasana provided an overview of Title 24 revisions and the potential impacts on the LIEE program.  Mr. Fasana commented that the utilities have been working with the contractors to ensure that the necessary training is in place in order to comply with the new requirements. He added that the IOU’s continue to work on the implementation of the carbon monoxide measure which takes effect next year.  

Commissioner Grueneich asked whether the carbon monoxide measure is funded through the LIEE budget.  Mr. Fasana stated that this is a new measure and the funding is still under discussion.  Ms. Sarvate suggested incorporating this item in the public quarterly meeting to further discuss the issue.
The Impacts of Title 24 presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/5c.%20Codes%20and%20Standards.ppt 

Commissioner Grueneich reminded the group that, during the preceding LIOB meeting, there was a discussion about new Title 24 requirements especially those related to split HVAC systems.  She asked whether this issue had been resolved.  Ms. Delia Meraz of SoCalGas responded that the primary issue for the gas company is that as a single commodity utility it is restricted from paying for the newly required refrigerant charge on the AC side of split systems since this is an electric measure.  In order for the contractor to complete the permit requirement, they are required to do a refrigerant charge.  SoCalGas has filed a Petition for Modification on this issue.  In response, staff issued a data request to which SoCalGas has responded and is now awaiting further guidance.

Commissioner Grueneich asked about the impacts of this new requirement in terms of SoCalGas’ energy efficiency goals.  Ms. Meraz explained that there are three stages of this new requirement: 1) the measurement; 2) the recharge, if a deficiency is shown; and 3) the HERS rater verification.  If SoCalGas is unable to address the recharge element then it would affect the ability to completely service the system.  Ms. Meraz added that part of the response to the aforementioned data request was the estimate of the cost for this new requirement.  SoCalGas states that the funds to fill the new requirement are available in the current budget cycle.  Chairman Wimbley commented that these new requirements could alter energy savings and that the cost impacts need to be determined.

Ms. Hymes added that staff is researching many aspects of this issue.  She noted that cities have jurisdiction over ensuring that Title 24 standards get implemented, but cities are still clarifying implementation issues.  Staff is researching the efforts of the cities.  Staff is also scheduling meetings with the California Energy Commission, the agency responsible for setting Title 24 standards, to inform them of the impacts of these new requirements on the LIEE program.

· Update: LIHEAP/LIEE Coordination – PG&E/Community Resources Project (10 minutes)

Ms. Mary O’Drain of PG&E provided a brief overview of the Sacramento Avenues Weatherization Project, a collaborative effort between PG&E, Sacramento Municipal Utilities District, Community Resource Project (CRP) and Naildown Construction Energy.  PG&E is very pleased with this successful project and is currently looking for potential projects in Sacramento, Fairfield, Richmond, San Pablo, and other cities pursuing similar projects.
Commissioner Grueneich, who participated in the press conference for this project, applauded PG&E for its success and inquired as to whether PG&E has thought about partnering with the water utilities in these projects.  She also asked the other utilities if they are looking to do similar efforts. Ms. O’Drain replied that PG&E has not worked with water companies, but will contact East Bay Mud to pursue their involvement.  Mr. Parkhill mentioned that SCE has implemented a similar effort in the Visalia - Tulare area: the Indian Wells Project.  Mr. Parkhill offered to provide a presentation of this project at the next LIOB meeting.  Mr. Lawless commented that in June SDG&E is implementing a similar event in the Broadway Heights Community.
Commissioner Grueneich informed the Board that the Commission is about to launch its Energy Efficiency Web portal.  This is where all interested parties can connect on energy efficiency efforts.  She hopes to showcase all of the work that it is being done, including the low income efforts.  

Ms. O’Drain’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/5d.%20Sacramento%20Avenues%20Weatherization%20Project.ppt 

Lunch (12:30 p.m. to 1:30 p.m.)

Item 6: Presentation by San Diego Community Based Organization & San Diego Contractor (15 minutes) Informational Item


 Merle Preston from Neighborhood Health Care (NHC) provided an overview of the services her agency provides.  NHC assists families in applying for health insurance programs such as medical and healthy families.  NHC offers the CARE program to clients that seek their services.  Ms. Preston described some of the challenges NHC experiences.  She mentioned that some customers do not qualify for the CARE program because of the sharing of homes or single parents renting rooms, therefore, the bill is not in their names.  To promote the CARE program, NHC uses posters and brochures in English and Spanish.  Ms. Preston noted that NHC spends a lot of time out in the field doing outreach but there is still more growth in the north inland area.  Lastly, Ms. Preston acknowledged the good working relationship with SDG&E.

Mr. John Jensen, manager of Richard Heath & Associates (RHA) in the San Diego area, provided an overview of RHA’s services.  He stated that RHA works with SDG&E providing outreach and customer enrollment, but RHA also has a crew of people qualified to do installation.  RHA has been working with SDG&E since 1991; they have had a good working relationship.  Mr. Jensen noted that more than 50% of participants are enrolled via door-to-door canvassing.  In addition to canvassing, RHA uses automated voice response systems, customer referrals and employs bilingual staff.  Mr. Jensen commented on the competition with CSD, noting that he would like to see additional leveraging and cooperation between the two.

The Board thanked Ms. Preston and Mr. Jensen for their input.

Item 7: Update: Commission Issues Affecting Low Income Communities (60 minutes) Standing Items


· Water Utilities’ Issues—Carolina Contreras, CPUC Water Division

There was no update on water issues.

· LifeLine Telephone Program—Kelly Hymes, CPUC

Ms. Hymes reported that the Assigned Office had not yet issued a revised proposed decision on the LifeLine program.

· CPUC Solar Initiatives for Low Income Households – Kelly Hymes, CPUC

Ms. Hymes provided an update on the low income programs of the California Solar Initiative.  Ms. Hymes gave an overview of the most recent reports for  the Single‐family Affordable Solar Homes Solar (SASH) and Multi-Family Affordable Solar Housing (MASH) programs  Board Member Perez inquired if there was an update on the water heater solar initiative. Ms. Hymes offered to email the Board an update on this initiative. Board Member Perez asked if there is any analysis regarding the origins of the individual applications.  Again, Ms. Hymes didn’t have this information on hand, but will email any available information to the Board.

Ms. Hymes presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/7c.%20CSI%20Update.ppt 

· Smart Meters Update – Kelly Hymes, CPUC

Ms. Hymes reported that the Commission issued a request for proposal to evaluate PG&E’s Smart Meters, to which 15 companies responded.  Structure Group, the winning bidder, will be conducting the evaluation. Structure’s work will include performing tests on the meters and examining the overall data to determine whether PG&E’s smart meter program is collecting, measuring, and billing accurately.  The research and analysis will take about four to six months.

· Low Income and Clean Energy Legislation—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division

· AB 32- Climate Change

Ms. Sarvate provided the Board an overview of SB 837, AB 2207 and SB 1154.  Ms. Sarvate’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/7e.%20Low%20Income%20and%20Clean%20Energy%20Legislation.ppt 

Ms. Sarvate continued with an update on AB 32.  She explained that the Air Resources Board (ARB) is developing regulations to support the state’s carbon reduction goals enacted through the Global Warming Solutions Act of 2006.  In November 2009, ARB released its draft regulation for a carbon cap and trade program and is currently holding workshops and collecting public comments.  The Commission is assisting by providing an analysis of the impact of these proposals on the electricity sector.  

Commissioner Grueneich requested staff to provide a summary of comments submitted to the ARB by parties advocating for funding of the allowances for the low income energy efficiency. 

Ms. Sarvates’s full presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/7e%20%20AB32%20Implementation.ppt 

Item 8: Reports from LIOB Subcommittee Chairs on 2010 Strategic Objectives (60 minutes) Standing Items


· Legislative Subcommittee  (Jose Hernandez & Janine Scancarelli)

Members were not present to provide an update.

· ARRA Funding Update  (Jason Wimbley)

Chairman Wimbley reported that CSD anticipates reaching 30% of its unit goal by September 30, 2010, which equates to about 12,900 units.  As of April 30, 2010, CSD had weatherized 4,000 units.  CSD is also in the process of finalizing contracts with three providers that operate in urban areas currently without a contract in place.  One of the areas is Los Angeles; CSD is meeting with the Los Angeles Department of Water and Power to discuss a potential contract.  CSD also hopes to finalize contracts with the cities of Oakland and San Francisco by the end of the month.
CSD is optimistic that it will reach its performance bench mark and receive the second half of its ARRA grant award.  To date CSD has received $93 million and it anticipates receiving the balance in early October.  At that time CSD will determine how best to distribute the second half of the ARRA funds.  Due to some concerns about some providers and whether or not they have the capacity to spend the additional money, CSD has been working with RHA and Frances Thompson to determine solutions to help providers generate higher levels of output. 

Commissioner Grueneich commended Chairman Wimbley and others involved for their work.  She encouraged Chairman Wimbley to keep LAWDP involved.

· Identifying Collaboration & Leveraging Activities (Jason Wimbley & Commissioner Dian Grueneich)

Chairman Wimbley commented that affordable housing is one of CSD’s top priorities.  Targeting the investment of dollars to affordable housing properties, and capitalizing and maximizing the benefits of changes to streamline eligibility and enrollment of these properties are opportunities for the CSD network to provide services in their community that will provide benefits beyond the scope of energy efficiency.
CSD is working closely with Senator Loanthal’s office and the California Housing Partnership to identify and remove barriers to working directly with affordable housing management company and owners.  These discussions have resulted in a few pilot programs, including one with CRP in Sacramento; much has been learned from these pilots.  Finally, Chairman Wimbley noted that he plans to follow up with the California Housing Partnership to identify affordable housing projects within the Monterey area.

· Workforce Education & Training for LIEE (Jose Hernandez & Lavern Mitchell)

Board members were not present to provide a report.

· Marketing & Outreach  Efforts (Faith Bautista & Lavern Mitchell)

No report provided.  However, Board Member Bautista informed the Board that HR& Block will be closing 400 offices and unfortunately the CARE application project will not be a possibility.

Item 9: Approval of Prior Minutes/Date & Agenda for Next Meeting—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (15 minutes) Standing Item


Motion by Chairman Wimbley to approve the June 2, 2010 LIOB minutes, moved by Board Member Perez, and seconded by Board Member Lopez. (Motion passed unanimously.) 

The Board agreed to have its next meeting in the Los Angeles area on September 22, 2010.
There being no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Wimbley adjourned the meeting at  4:00pm.
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